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OTHERS PRESENT:

Delegate Steven C. Johnson





Tina Hampton





Henry Bockman
Call to Order
Chair Tunney called the meeting to order at 10:00 a.m.



Approval of the April 7, 2022, Minutes
Mr. Quackenbush made a motion to approve the Minutes of the April 7, 2022, Commission meeting.  Ms. White seconded the motion, and all approved the Minutes. 
Adding Home Pressure Washing to the list of needing an MHIC license

Delegate Steven C. Johnson spoke to the Commission about the possibility of requiring a home improvement license to perform pressure washing because he received a complaint from a constituent whose property was damaged by an unlicensed and uninsured pressure washing company.  He requested that the Commission consider the issue and, if appropriate, make a recommendation to the Secretary of Labor to designate pressure washing as a home improvement requiring a license.  Delegate Johnson and pressure washing industry representatives Tina Hampton and Henry Bockman said that they would provide the Commission with information about pressure washing services to help it make an informed decision.

Homeowners who file a claim against the Guaranty Fund who then use an unlicensed contractor to correct or complete the work of the licensed contractor
Commissioner White spoke to the Commissioners about the policy of not paying Guaranty Fund awards to homeowners who receive deficient home improvement work from licensed contractors but then hire unlicensed contractors to correct or complete the project.   As a result, the original licensed contractors that performed deficient work get to keep the homeowner’s money and suffer no consequences.  She noted that homeowners may not be aware that the person they hire to correct the work is unlicensed Ms. White feels that we should reimburse the homeowner for the money they lost due to unworkmanlike or abandoned work that the licensed contractor does and also cite the unlicensed contractor for performing home improvements without a license.  Ms. White feels that the licensed contractor should be punished for their deficient performance even if the homeowner hires an unlicensed contractor to correct the job.  The Commissioners spoke about adding a warning on the complaint form that the homeowner must initial that states that claimants must use a licensed contractor to perform the corrective work, or their claim can be denied.   Chair Tunney asked Mr. Finneran to bring the revised complaint and claim form to the next Commission meeting showing this warning.  The Commissioners agreed to table this discussion to the next Commission meeting.  

Senate Bill 467

Senate Bill 467 will increase the $20,000 cap on Guaranty Fund awards to one homeowner based on the acts or omissions of one contractor to $30,000.  Mr. Sigman said that this cap can be applied to any final order that is issued on or after July 1, 2022.  The Commissioners will have to keep an eye out for this issue as they review proposed decisions from the Office of Administrative Hearings, and the Commission will issue proposed orders that apply the increased cap when the Administrative Law Judge has applied the $20,000 cap to reduce the claimant’s award.  For cases where a proposed order has already been issued prior to July 1, 2022, and it gets appealed or exceptions are filed, then the $30,000 cap can be applied on exception or if the case is remanded by the court.  Mr. Sigman spoke about the financial solvency amount that is currently required and how that should be changed to address the $30,000 cap.  Chair Tunney discussed requiring new contractors applying for the license to meet the $30,000 financial solvency requirement and requiring current contractor to meet the $30,000 financial solvency at renewal.  The Commissioners agreed.  The Commissioners also agreed for new contractors this would go into effect July 1, 2022, and for existing contractors this would go into effect for renewals starting September 1, 2022.  Ms. Anderson said that she can assist with providing notice of the increased financial solvency requirement, including via email, and on the Commission’s website.  
Guaranty Fund Activity Report

The MHIC Guaranty Fund Activity Report dated May 19, 2022, is as follows:

Balance as of July 1, 2021


$  4,270,440.31
Receipts




$  1,355,169.27
Interest




      

-0-
Disbursements


Claims




($1,311,524.56)


Refunds



($995.20)


Balance as of April 30,2022


$4,313,089.82
Reserve

Anticipated Large Claims


$1,000,000.00
FMIS Balance




$4,205,117.82
Difference




$107,970.00
Please notice that the “Receipts” amount of $1,355,169.31 includes electronic licensing receipts of $92,300.00 and lockbox receipts of $15,670.00 for the month of  April that were not posted into FMIS until May 2022.  
Prorated Claims Report - MHIC Business Meeting

June 2, 2022
         
Contractor



        Suspended date

Contractor A





June 9, 2015

Payout completed on March 27, 2018

Contractor B





June 16, 2016

Payout completed on December 6, 2018

Contractor C





February 1, 2017

Payout completed on October 4, 2018

Contractor D 





June 29, 2017

Payout completed on October 24, 2019
Contractor E





June 29, 2017 
Payout completed on November 2, 2020
Contractor F 





December 21, 2017

Payout completed on September 3, 2019
Contractor G
May 8, 2019 (Voluntary Termination)
8 – Complaints
Expected Payout early 2022-4 cases 
under appeal
Contractor H





June 24, 2019 (Emergency Suspension)
7– Complaints
Expected Payout Summer 2022-one appeal pending 
 1-Criminal Complaint 



Criminal charges filed in one case
Warrant issued   Contractor recently deceased.  
Contractor I





March 8, 2019 (License Expired)
6 – Complaints




Payout completed March 24, 2022.
Contractor J

Dec. 16, 2019 (Emergency Suspension)           
19 – Complaints
Latest complaint opened January 7, 2021. Claims date to close July 7, 2022.
Contractor K





Jan. 16, 2020 (Show Cause Suspension)
8 – Complaints
Latest complaint opened Nov 13, 2020.  Claims date closed May 13, 2022.
Contractor L





March 12, 2020 (Emergency Suspension)    
10--Complaints  
Latest Licensed Complaint opened 
March 24, 2021

3-Criminal Complaints
Criminal Charges filed in 2 cases

A third criminal complaint received January 28, 2022
Contractor M
Dec. 5, 2019 (Show Cause Suspension)
12-Complaints
Latest complaint opened March 3, 2021
Contractor N



13-Complaints
April 19, 2021 (Emergency Suspension)

Latest complaint opened May 13, 2021

Contractor O
Oct. 25, 2021 (GF Payout Suspension) 
27-Complaints
Latest complaint opened April 28, 2022

Contractor P
May 7, 2022 (Show Cause Suspension) 

9- Complaints





Latest complaint opened May 8, 2022
Contractor Q





April 5, 2022 (Emergency Suspension)
20-Complaints
Latest complaint opened March 21, 2022 

Mr. Finneran informed the Commission of the following:
Contractor H is still waiting to be paid out.  There is one appeal pending through the Court of Special appeals.   The last claim will need to be adjudicated with all appeal rights exhausted before homeowners may receive their guaranty fund awards.  
Contractor K the claims date was closed.  There are no new claims filed by the closed date so the MHIC is working toward guaranty fund payouts.  

Contractor O has increased the number of complaints from 22 to 27.  All are very recent all are very large claims.  April 28, 2022, the MHIC received another complaint.  

Contractor P has 9 complaints.  This company is a swimming pool company.  The latest complaint was May 8, 2022.  This contractor may exceed the $100,000 cap
Contractor Q is a general contractor with 20 complaints.  The contractor has already filed for bankruptcy.  The contractor is doing little to no work on the contracts they are entering into.  The MHIC anticipates this will also exceed the $100,000 cap.   Criminal charges are being considered against this contractor.  

There were no questions from the Commissioners about the Pro-Rated Claims report.  

Review of Exam Results
	Below is the examination statistics summary for the months of  April and May 2022.
April 2022


	Home Improvement
	Candidates Tested
	Passed
	Failed
	Pass %

	Contractor
	171
	107
	64
	63%

	Contractor Spanish
	130
	48
	82
	37%

	Salesperson
	94
	61
	33
	65%

	Salesperson Spanish
	1
	1
	0
	

	TOTAL
	396
	217
	179
	55%

	May 2022


	Contractor
	159
	103
	56
	65%

	Contractor Spanish
	124
	56
	68
	45%

	Salesperson
	94
	55
	39
	59%

	Salesperson Spanish
	2
	0
	1
	0

	TOTAL
	379
	215
	164
	57%


The Commissioners had no questions about the PSI Exam Results.

MARYLAND HOME IMPROVEMENT COMMISSION STATS

	MARCH 2022 

	LICENSING ACTIVITY
	 

	Current Licenses Total
	34,527

	   Contractor/Salesperson
	18,194

	   Salesperson
	2,380

	   Contractor/Salesperson (Corp/Part) 
	13,103

	   Applications Approved
	230

	
	

	COMPLAINTS RECEIVED

	Complaints Received 
	148

	     Licensed
	93

	     Unlicensed
	55

	Pending Show Cause Hearings
	36

	Waiting to be sent to OAH
	73

	Pending Hearing/Decision at OAH
	250

	Mediation
	8

	

	Claims

	Total Open Claims
	506

	New Claims Received
	18

	Small Claims Received
	0


	APRIL 2022 

	LICENSING ACTIVITY
	 

	Current Licenses Total
	34,837

	   Contractor/Salesperson
	18,369

	   Salesperson
	2,362

	   Contractor/Salesperson (Corp/Part) 
	13,258

	   Applications Approved
	144

	
	

	COMPLAINTS RECEIVED

	Complaints Received 
	116

	     Licensed
	64

	     Unlicensed
	56

	Pending Show Cause Hearings
	43

	Waiting to be sent to OAH
	11

	Pending Hearing/Decision at OAH
	227

	Mediation
	10

	

	Claims

	Total Open Claims
	515

	New Claims Received
	27

	Small Claims Received
	0


There were no questions on the statistics.




MHIC Citation Report 
There were no citations in April 2022 or May 2022.



Comments from the Chairman

 Chair Tunney asked the Commissioners if they had any comments or questions and Mr. Altieri asked about what impact the recession will have on the Guaranty Fund balance.  Mr. Altieri would like this question placed on a future Commission meeting for discussion.  Commissioner White and Chair Tunney recalled the Guaranty Fund balance back in 2007 when the last recession happened and how the Guaranty Fund balance dropped to $250,000.  

Mr. Tunney wished everyone a happy and safe summer.  


Comments from Executive Director 
Mr. Finneran informed the Commissioners that there are two investigator possessions currently vacant.  
Mr. Finneran wished everyone a happy summer.  





Adjournment
The meeting was adjourned at 11:33 a.m.
   Signature on File


         Signature on File
____________________

____________________________
Joseph Tunney Chairman

David Finneran, Executive Director 
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